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ULVERSTON TOWN COUNCIL


    Town Clerk: Jayne Kendall




    Town Mayor: Cllr Dr Bharath Rajan
    Deputy Mayor: Cllr Mark Wilson
 
Minutes of the Meeting of Ulverston Town Council held in the Coronation Hall on Monday 21 September 2015 at 7.00pm.
Present: Cllr’s B. Rajan (Chair), N. Bishop Rowe,  J. Clough, P. Cooper, J.Harris,  M. Hornby, H. Irving, J. Jenkinson,  P. Jones, C. Pickthall, J. Pickthall, J. Prosser, M. Wilson., (arrived at 8.40) A. Rigg, P. Smith. Apologies: P. Lister, B. Marr, B. Tate, 
Also Present:  Cllr J. Airey, Town Clerk, Press (2) Public (6) Police (1)
U69.
Requests for Dispensations:  None received:

U70.
Declaration of Interest:
Cllr. B. Rajan declared that he is member of SLDC planning committee.
Cllr J. Pickthall declared she is a member of Ulverston Community Enterprise.

Cllr. H. Irving declared that she is a member of SLDC planning committee


U72.
Town Mayor’s Announcements:

The Mayor had attended the Ulverston Town Band Charter concert on Friday 18th September. The Deputy Mayor had welcomed the new Methodist minister.


 

U73.
Public Participation:

Pat Appleton.  Thanked local councillors for helping to get lighting at an alleyway at Croftlands. She was pleased that councillors attend meetings of the Bringing Communities Together group. She asked why there are grills on the traffic lights at crossroads on the A590. Sgt Johnson said this is because of potential issues with ongoing traffic being confused by the reflection from the lights. 


Charles Rogers. Ulverston Bringing Communities Together Group. He said that there is a lot of traffic travelling down Watery Lane where the surface is very bad with many parked cars in a residential area. He was extremely concerned about the issue.

Colin Nash.  Parking on Garden Terrace from other areas is becoming an issue. Residents should have resident’s car parking and this needs resolving before it becomes a major issue. Cllr Airey said he would investigate the matter. 

U74.
Minutes:

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on July 20 2015 were approved Proposed: Cllr C. Pickthall. Seconded: Cllr H. Irving

U75.
Brief update:  Police, Cumbria County Councillors & South Lakeland District Councillors.


Police: 

· Slight rise in crime although a reduction in ASB calls.
· Calls to Ulverston Police 160.
· The Ulverston and Lakes Local Policing team is now known as the Ulverston and Furness LPT.  This area covers Ulverston, Broughton, Lindal, Greenodd, Hawkshead, Coniston, Newby Bridge and all villages in between.  

Questions from councillors:

· Members were pleased to know that Sgt Johnston is remaining in Ulverston.
· Refreshments breaks will take place at the Ulverston Business Centre, all other facilities will be at the business centre, and there will be no requirement to return to Barrow, with the exception of arrests.
· RTA.   There has been no noticeable increase in RTA’s
· Lantern procession very successful. Police said it went very well although some minor organisational issues.

· Increase in cyclists travelling down Market St/New Market St/Fountain Street the wrong way. Sgt Johnson said that police presence was the best deterrent but this was not always a possibility. It was suggested that this issue was raised at local schools. This would be taken up as part of PCSO meetings with the schools prior to Halloween. It was recognised that many of the individuals cycling the wrong way are not young people. 
· Thanked for the response to the problems at Ford Park, following vandalism on property including attempted burglary



Cumbria County Council: Cllr M. Wilson
· Recent public consultation on the highways improvements at A590/North Lonsdale Road together with the proposed Blue Light Hub in Ulverston opposite Hill Foot Garden Centre.
· Car parking issues, 5k have been allocated for better enforcement. 
· No 70 bus is now being run by Blueworks buses and coaches.
· Community groups are invited to apply for grants,
· Support for Pop Up healthy eating projects in Ulverston.
· Highways committee have assessed requests by residents and councillors for highways initiatives which had been reported to Cllr Wilson.



Cumbria County Council:  Cllr. J. Airey 

· Consultation with public concerning Soutergate residents parking. Highways team coming into Ulverston on Thursday to look at several issues. 
· Met with residents on Lyndhurst Road and Springfield Park Road regarding congestions at the school; a review will be conducted plus walking to school initiatives.




South Lakeland District Council:  Cllr. M. Wilson 
· Deep clean added to the cleaning rosters for Ulverston.
· Weekly meetings with new street scene manager.
· SLDC pressed to allocate more of its reserve to the district including third sector organisations. This was agreed in principle and proposals are invited.
· Task and finish group meeting to be held for residents on 4 November.
· SLDC putting forward proposals to potentially house 12 refugee families. A group has been formed in Ulverston and goods are being collected at the former ‘Rods and Sods’ premises in the Gill. Members commented that the town council may be able to assist. It was agreed that the council would wait until approached for specific assistance. 
 U76.
Planning:




SL/15/0717
Former Public Conveniences, Priory Rd

This should be considered by full council and highways authority to consider carefully as this is a busy road. 





Approve.




SL/15/0719
Lane House, Priory Road, Ulverston.

Mr & Mrs John Brady


Concern was expressed about development in this area because of the very busy supermarket adjacent to the development. 




Against the motion 4.   The motion was carried by majority.




Approve





SL/15/0786
9 Springfield Park Road, Ulverston.

Mr. Mark Currie





Approve










SL/15/0797
56 West Hill Drive, Ulverston.


Mr. Howard Wilson





Subject to neighbours




Approve.

 U77.         Correspondence:


The clerk reported talks with the builder at the former Stables building and efforts to persuade SLDC to allow the builder to use its land at the Derby and Joan club on Church Walk for temporary storage.  Cllr Irving was also urging SLDC to swiftly move on this as it would enable the development to move forward quickly and reduce the inconvenience to residents. 
Members were informed of very favourable comments by visitors to the Lantern Procession on the councils Facebook page. 

 U78.        Minutes and reports from external organisations: 


External Organisations:  ATC, St John Ambulance, Dickensian Committee. The reports were noted. It was agreed to write and thank Mr. Norman Askew for his work on the Dickensian Committee. 
 U79.         Town Twinning:
Proposal:  That the town council notes the 40th anniversary of the formation of town twinning with Albert on September 9th 2016 and form a small working group of the Mayor and Deputy together with Cllr M. Hornby and Cllr C. Pickthall and representatives from the twinning association, to make proposals to mark this event and to bring these proposals back to the town council. 



            Proposed: Cllr M. Hornby. Seconded.  Cllr C. Pickthall. Unanimously approved.


     
 Friendship Town – Harlem:  

      
 Proposal: To approve an informal ‘friendship town’ twinning arrangement       

     
 with Harlem in Georgia, birthplace of Oliver Hardy, at no cost to the   

 council to coincide with the International Laurel and Hardy Convention in 2016.
 Proposed: Cllr C. Pickthall. Seconded: Cllr N. Bishop Rowe. Unanimously    

 approved.
U80.    
Fairtrade: 

Proposal:  That the town council confirms its commitment to Fairtrade in Ulverston.

Proposed: Cllr P. Jones. Seconded: Cllr N. Bishop Rowe. Unanimously approved.
U81.   
Highways: 

Proposal: Highways England is requested to renew road marking on the A590 in Ulverston and prune overhanging vegetation.



    
Proposed: Cllr N. Bishop Rowe. Seconded: Cllr. H. Irving.
     
Proposal:  Cumbria County Council (Highways) is requested to investigate a    

    
requirement for pedestrian crossing on the A5087 at the Junction with Oakwood    

     

Drive and Priory Road. This would be raised with Cllr Airey and Cllr Wilson 
Proposed: Cllr N. Bishop Rowe. Seconded: Cllr. P. Cooper. Unanimously approved.
U82.   
 Ulverston Community Enterprise: 



Cllr J. Pickthall reported that:

· Initial designs for potential future development of Coronation Hall have been prepared. 

· Cllr Giles Archibald (SLDC Portfolio Holder) has been briefed on the UCE business plan

· Online questionnaire is available for all to complete

· Power to change application to Lottery jointly with Ford Park. Bid is due in on October 13th
· Three trustees have met with David Sykes, Director at SLDC to discuss issues

· Proposal for transfer of assets to be presented to SLDC cabinet in October.

· Cllr J Pickthall said that whilst the project was moving forward it was highly complex.

Council noted the report.

U83.    
Brogden Street Office: 

The clerk reported that the lease had as not been received from SLDC.  This may delay the commencement of work on the Brogden Street Building.  This was noted.
U84.    
Policy and General Purposes Committee:

The minutes were noted. Amendments were made to the members of the 20mph working group to include: Deputy Mayor, Cllr P. Jones, Cllr N. Bishop Rowe, Cllr J. Harris, and Cllr. C. Pickthall.
U85.     
Allotments Committee: 



The minutes were noted. 

Proposal: To approve a recommendation by Finance and Grants committee to increase the annual allotment rental as follows: Full Allotment £35.00 (from £33.00) Half allotment £18.00 (from £17.00). 
Proposed: Cllr Clough; Seconded: Cllr H. Irving. Unanimously approved.  

Proposal: To approve a recommendation from Finance and Grants committee to award the contract to repair the retaining wall at Hill Fall to T.A. Law, following a competitive tendering process and that this sum (£7,700) comes from the council’s reserves if the full amount is not fundable through the council’s revenue budget.


Proposed: Cllr J. Clough. Seconded: Cllr H. Irving.   Unanimously approved.
U86.   
  Finance and Grants Committee: 

1. The minutes of the meeting in August and September were noted. Cllr Cooper remains very concerned about the position of the new bus shelters. Cllr Rajan said he was doing everything he could at SLDC to move the issue along. 
2. The successful outcome of the Annual Audit by BDO was noted and the minor comments from the auditors. Approve.
3. The Finance and General Risk Assessment was approved

4. To authorise the transfer of the councils reserve account balance from the      HSBC to the Nat West Bank to ensure the council is within the Financial Services Compensation Scheme (FSCS). Proposed: Cllr H. Irving. Seconded: Cllr. A. Rigg.
5.  The management accounts were noted. 
6.  Cllr H. Irving and Cllr C. Pickthall are authorised to sign cheques.
U87.
Other Matters: 


Cllr. J. Pickthall. Meeting with SLDC to discuss planting in October; a meeting was held this morning with the officer in charge. A planting scheme was produced which recommended sustainable planting including bulbs and shrubs and perennial plants.


Cllr. A. Rigg. The former Lancastrian pub is being demolished and houses built. She regretted this and said that the building could have been put to better community use. 

Cllr. P. Jones. Didn’t think the supper room was a suitable venue for the town council meetings. She also asked for clarity on the definition of affordable housing. 

Cllr C. Pickthall.  As there is an SLDC rep on the BID, the town council should have a representative on the committee as well.  The clerk will clarify the situation.

Cllr P Smith:  Informed members of the success of the performance of Alice in Wonderland at Lightburn Park by the Ulverston Outsiders in conjunction with the Fried of Lightburn Park. The Friends of Lightburn Park has been successful in a grant application to the HLF which would support a master plan for the park


He would like to thank Alison Saleh for all her work on this project. Mill Dam Park. New play equipment had been purchased for the park

Cllr M. Wilson:  Reminded members that Pennington PC had arranged an event to commemorate the unveiling of the paving slab to commemorate the life of Harry Christian VC.

      Cllr J. Jenkinson: Reminded members that the Low Furness and Ulverston Dementia Awareness event would be held in Mid October. 

The clerk asked members to let her know if they had any comments to make regarding the initial layout of the Supper Room for town council meetings in future. 


U88.  
Public:  


Mrs Appleton thanked everybody involved in securing new bus shelters for Croftlands.

U89
Date of Next Meeting:

Members to note the date of the next meeting of Ulverston Town Council which is. Monday 19 October 2015 at 7.00 pm at the Coronation Hall.
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